 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

September 17, 2019

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at 1:00 p.m. on Tuesday, September 17, 2019, at Evergreen Conference Center, Stone Mountain Park, and Stone Mountain, Georgia.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Carolyn Meadows, Chairman

Ray S. Smith, III, Vice Chairman
Joan Thomas
Gregory Levett, Sr.
Perry Tindol
Rev. Abraham Mosley

Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Roy Roberts
Rey Martinez
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Bob Cowhig, Former Director of Planning and Development

Michael Dombrowski, VP/General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Operations Manager
Becky Kelley, Director of Operations and Planning
Greer Johnson, Former Board Member

April Flint, Emory University 

Matt Urbanceyta, Emory University
Conner Clerkin, Emory University Crew Team 

Olivia Diaz Gilbert, Emory University Crew Team

Philip Lecher, Emory University Crew Team

CALL TO ORDER


Ms. Meadows, Chairman, called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous Board meeting on August 20, 2019 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each Board member prior to the meeting. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Three students from Emory University Rowing team asked to speak to the Board.
The first to speak was Olivia Diaz. She explained that The Emory Rowing team practices on the lake in Stone Mountain Park. They would not have a team if they did not have Stone Mountain’s lake so close to the University to practice. They were founded in 1990 and have practiced at Stone Mountain since 1996. 
They lease a boat house from HFEC. HFEC has terminated their lease and use of the boat house. Ms. Diaz talked about the long 30-year history the rowing team has had at Stone Mountain Park and feel that they fit in with the Stone Mountain Park mission. She read a testimonial from two students and team members in the class of 2022. They talked about what the rowing team and the ability to practice at the Park meant to them and asked that the decision to terminate their use of the boat house be reconsidered.
Conner Clerkin, secretary of the Emory Crew, spoke next. He talked about how much the Crew team meant to the students on the team.  He said when he thought about one of the missions of the Park, which is enrichment of the community, he felt that is what was happening with the Emory Crew Team. He read testimonials from a former student and the current coach of the team. 
Lastly, Philip Lechner spoke. He is the men’s captain of the crew team and the president of the Emory Club Sports Council. He talked about what the Crew team meant to him. He read a testimonial from Dr. Eric Koep, an Emory Crew alumnus, from the class of 1998. Mr. Lechner said on the Stone Mountain website it mentions that the mission was to create memories worth repeating and the Emory Crew Team does that every day. 
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Dombrowski talked to the Board about Herschend’s employee engagement statistics. Throughout the year, they have about 1,000 employees. About 80% of their employees take the survey. 70% percent of the employees said it is a great place to work. The national average is 29%. He also reminded the Board that Pumpkin Fest starts this weekend. It is a popular event.
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through August 31, 2019 were $7,040,438 compared to a budgeted amount of $6,917,575. Total operating expenses year to date were $5,084,468, compared to the budgeted amount of $5,450,050 The net operating profit before depreciation was $2,069,743 compared to a budgeted amount of $1,534,525. The year to date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $1,283,673 compared to a budgeted loss of $2,309,051.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $2,989,563 year to date.  The net increase in cash year to date was $2,140,649.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $15,955,662.

There are three capital projects in progress. The first is the top of the mountain HVAC replacement with an estimated cost of $250,000.

The second capital project in progress is the top of the mountain doors replacement with an estimated cost of $190,000.  

The third capital project in progress are the protective barriers with an estimated cost of $184,000.  

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Chief Kelley talked to the Board about the proposed ordinance for shareable dockable devices (the first reading occurred at last month’s Board Meeting).  The ordinance states that sharable dockable devices are not allowed in Stone Mountain Park. 

A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Levett, and unanimously approved that this being the second reading of the proposed ordinance that the Board move to approve the ordinance to amend the Stone Mountain Memorial Association Code to add section 1-103 which includes the definition of a shareable dockable device and 3-109 a-e, which defines what is and is not prohibited in the ordinance.  
CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION TO AUTHORIZE INVESTMENT

Ms. Zimmerman told the Board that the State of Georgia requires that SMMA update its resolution and the resolution allows Ms. Zimmerman and Mr. Stephens to make authorizations for investments. SMMA previously had funds in the GEAP (Georgia Extended Asset Pool) account. The GEAP fund is no longer available. The resolution gives Ms. Zimmerman and Mr. Stephens the authority to move funds into different accounts available with the State. 
A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Tindol, and unanimously approved to adopt the resolution to authorize investment.
CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION REGARDING TRAIL GRANT REQUEST AND GEORGIA OUTDOOR STEWARDSHIP PROGRAM GRANT PROGRAM.

Ms. Kelley informed the Board that SMMA was asking for permission to pursue and apply for the Trail Grant and the Georgia Outdoor Stewardship Program Grant. 
A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Mosley, and unanimously approved to adopt the Resolution regarding the Trail Grant.

A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to adopt the Resolution regarding the Georgia outdoor Stewardship program grant. 
NEW BUSINES
None
OLD BUSINESS

None








___________________________









Carolyn Meadows, Chairman
Submitted by Debbie Blihovde
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